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Emailed to paul.urwin@crewe-nantwich.gov,uk 

Borough of Crewe and Nantwich 

Environment and Development

Municipal Buildings

Earle Street

Crewe

CW1 2BJ

18 June 2007

Dear Sir 

Draft SPD: Planning Obligations

Supplementary Planning Documents

5.9
The HBF welcomes the recognition by the Council that “all contributions/ requirements will be assessed on a site by site basis; and will be directly related to the impact the proposed development has on local services, infrastructure and resources.” Additionally that the Council realises that it is not “practicable to impose a set standard formulae and charges for contributions.”  And “if it was felt desirable to introduce standard charges, this will require a change in Council policy.” Whilst the HBF welcomes the principle of a “model” for planning obligations which provides a framework for guidance, it would like to emphasise the dangers of planning policies such as planning obligations, which are of a prescriptive nature, being presented and considered simply as a Supplementary Planning Document.  Such policies could potentially have a considerable impact on developments and their viability and therefore should be examined independently as a Development Plan Document.

Affordable Housing

The HBF objects to the inclusion of The Council’s Housing Needs Survey, and basing the provision of affordable housing on its results. It should be noted that that such surveys are now changing and the Government is to place increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  The HBF is concerned that until this work is complete the present policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base. 

In relation to affordable housing provision, proper and full regard must be had to the overall viability of schemes in setting any requirements. It should be remembered that in order to make housing more affordable, there needs to be more housing built in total. There should also be a flexible approach to the delivery of any affordable housing requirement, taking on board whether or not public grant funding is available. If not, then an alternative approach/requirement has to be properly considered.

Open Space and play areas

Whilst the HBF notes that the Council recognises that providing Child Play Space is dependent on the type of housing development being built, they would like to emphasise that the definition of family dwellings as two or more bedrooms is not appropriate. It is clearly not the case that the average 3 bedroom house is occupied by 2 children, 4 bedroom house is occupied by 3 children and so on. The reality is many 3, 4 and 5 bedroom dwellings are only occupied by couples.

The HBF objects to the requirement that developers pay maintenance for open space. It believes that this is too onerous on developers and goes beyond the five tests set out in Circular 05/2005. 

Community Facilities and the Public Realm 

The HBF would like to emphasise that Public Art is something which should be seen as desirable rather than necessary. 

Education Facilities

Whilst the HBF recognises that the Council notes that educational contribution will be determined by the type of dwellings built, it would like to emphasise that it is not appropriate for all new housing development to contribute towards the provision of, educational facilities if there is no direct link between the need for those facilities and the development proposed. For example because there is adequate provision or provision with spare capacity already in existence, or because they should be provided out of the public purse and are already being or will be paid for by the occupants of new housing through their Council Tax.

9. Implementation and Monitoring

It is considered that the requirement for developers to pay contributions in full in advance of development is premature as developers will not have been able to secure receipts for the dwellings.  This is particularly an issue for the smaller developers who may not have sufficient funds up front.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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